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An adjourned meeting and a regular night meeting of the Board of Supervisors of Albemarle 

County, Virginia, were held on November 12, 2014.  The adjourned meeting was held at 3:30 p.m., in 

Room 241 and the regular night meeting was held in the Lane Auditorium, County Office Building, 

McIntire Road, Charlottesville, Virginia.  The adjourned meeting was adjourned from November 11, 2014. 

  

PRESENT:  Mr. Kenneth C. Boyd, Ms. Jane D. Dittmar, Ms. Ann Mallek, Ms. Diantha H. McKeel, 

Ms. Liz A. Palmer and Mr. Brad L. Sheffield.    

  

 ABSENT:  None.  

  

 OFFICERS PRESENT:  County Executive, Thomas C. Foley, County Attorney, Larry W. Davis, 

Clerk, Ella W. Jordan, and Senior Deputy Clerk, Travis O. Morris.   

 

Agenda Item No. 1.  The meeting was called to order at 3:33 p.m., by the Chair, Ms. Dittmar. 

_______________  

  

Agenda Item No. 2. Joint Meeting with School Board. 

 

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  Ms. Kate Acuff, Mr. Jason Buyaki, Mr. Ned Gallaway, 

Mr. Stephen Koleszar, Ms. Barbara Massie Mouly, Ms. Pamela Moynihan, and Mr. Eric Strucko.   

 

SCHOOL STAFF PRESENT: Dr. Pam Moran, Superintendent; Dr. Matt Haas, Assistant 

Superintendent for Organizational and Human Resource Leadership; Mr. Dean Tistadt, Chief Operating 

Officer; Mr. John Blair, Senior Assistant County Attorney; and Ms. Jennifer Johnston, Clerk of the School 

Board. 

 

Mr. Gallaway called the School Board to order at 3:33 p.m. 

_____ 

 

Item No. 2a. School Five Year Financial Plan. 

 

Mr. Dean Tistadt reported he would continue with the presentation given to the Board the 
previous week by the County Executive and Budget Director.  He commented that, this year, there was 
tremendous collaboration and cooperation between school and local government staff.  He stated that he 
would provide some background information, review revenue assumptions on the school side, 
expenditure assumptions and scenarios one and two.  Mr. Tistadt said there are three major components 
ï general government, which was presented last week, schools and capital.  He explained that the 
assumptions in the Plan are based on the best information staff has available today, with more work 
sessions to come.  He then presented the guiding principles adopted by the joint Boards.  Mr. Tistadt 
stated that the School Division is predicting free and reduced lunch student increases, percentage and 
numbers in the out years; all salary assumptions presented the previous week would be the same ones 
which drive the school system numbers today; inflation, compensation and benefit costs are all the same 
except for Virginia Retirement System (VRS), because the School Division and the County are in different 
portions of the VRS system. 

 
Mr. Tistadt presented statistics on school enrollment and assumptions for future enrollment, along 

with the last five years of actual.  He noted that, in the last three years, the projections were less than 1% 
off the actual enrollment.  He said the School Division is projecting an additional 311 students for next 
year, 125 of those students have already enrolled, with this yearôs projections being 125 less than what 
they actually got.  Mr. Tistadt said the School Division projects an additional 200 students next year 
without the 125; 200 the year after that; 165 and then just 72.  He said these projections are based on the 
fact that not every grade has the same number of students.  He explained that the 12th grade graduating 
class has 978 students, whereas the incoming kindergarten class has 1,088 which is a difference of 110 
students.  Mr. Tistadt said they also look at óin and outô migration between grade levels as the cohorts 
progress grade to grade.  He said Grade 5 currently has 995 students; when it started five years ago, it 
also had 995 students but only 641 of them are the same students, so the number is coincidental.  He 
said the reason for the projection of only a 72-student increase in three years is because there is currently 
a huge 9th grade class of 1,167 students that will be graduating and will probably be larger than the 
incoming kindergarten class. 

 
Mr. Tistadt reported that the schools seem to be experiencing a slowdown in the percent of free 

and reduced lunch students, but the numbers are still growing.  He said, when compared to total 
enrollment increases over the last five years, the School Division has grown by 250 students and, for the 
same time period, the schools have grown by 800 free and reduced lunch-eligible students.  He explained 
that, within the enrollment, there are more and more students of poverty, and those students require 
additional services beyond other students.  Mr. Tistadt said, for the last two years, there have been 
dramatic increases in the percent of ESL students, and the reason for the marked increase was because 
the International Rescue Committee has historically been placing 80% of their incoming families in the 
City and 20% in the County, however, over the last few years, that has flipped with 80% of them in the 
County and 20% in the City due to availability of affordable housing.  He noted that this was impacting the 
School Division as well as County services. 

 
Mr. Tistadt reported that the state has reduced its financial commitment to students over time, 

and comments made by legislators indicate that localities can anticipate further reductions in K-12 
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funding.  He stated that, in 2010, local government paid 69.4% of the budget, the state paid 28%; this 
year about 70.3% will come from local with less than 28% from the state.  In looking ahead, he said, 
based on scenario one, the local percent will continue to increase and percentages from state and federal 
would continue to decrease.  Mr. Tistadt presented pictures of teachers, teacherôs assistants, principals, 
counselors, librarians and others who work directly with students.  He said, over the period covering the 
budget challenges, the current ratio of staff to 100 students is 10.5, which is almost the same as it was in 
2007 at 10.59.  He said the School Board and the Superintendent have done a great job in preserving the 
integrity of the services which directly touch students, and that equates to only a 12-position reduction on 
a ratio basis over this time period.  Mr. Tistadt stated that, on non-school based staffing per 100, there 
have been dramatic reductions in staffing so where the cuts have been made is as far away from 
students as possible.  He noted that, if the School Division maintains the same ratio this year as it did in 
the first year, they would have 52 more positions than it has today.  He said current challenges include 
compensation for employees, increasing enrollment, unfunded capital needs, changing demographics ï 
free and reduced lunch and ESL students, CSA, and operational budget reductions that impact schools 
and students.  Mr. Tistadt said more and more pressure is being put on teachers to buy things for 
students, rather than to have the schools provide them, which is not the best arrangement.  He said the 
School Divisionôs watch list includes building capacities, state commitment and the standards of quality 
(SOQs), composite index, sequestration, VRS future rate increases, and disability insurance mandates.  
He stated that future challenges include restoration of professional development and world languages in 
elementary schools. 

 
Mr. Tistadt reported that the first scenario is the same one the County presented which is to 

provide funding for mandates and obligations, provides for increased costs associated with healthcare, 
operational increases associated with inflation but nothing else.  Scenario one does not pay employees 
more, it does not provide additional staffing to meet enrollment growth, and it does not support a capital 
program.  He said, for individual employees, the increase in health insurance obligations will result in 
reduced take-home pay.  Mr. Tistadt said teachers will make less net pay than they did in 2008 for 
inflation adjustments and increased healthcare costs.  He stated that total revenue increases would come 
to the School Division under the 60/40 split, and presented a history of transfers to the school system and 
what the numbers would be in the next five years.  Mr. Tistadt noted that there are differences in the VRS 
rate increases to the schools, with the schools experiencing VRS rate increases in 2017 and 2019, which 
will increase school costs by about $2 million; on the County side, there would be virtually no increase.  
He stated that, because there are more employees in the schools, increases in health insurance impacts 
the School Division more significantly than local government.  Mr. Tistadt reported that there have been 
no major increases in CSA costs because of the number of participants and the cost of services being 
provided by external agencies.  He said they are under-budgeted on the school side this year at $1.4 
million, with a major funding crisis looming next year.  He said school staff have had some conversations 
with county staff in an effort to change the way they fund and manage the program, however those 
conversations need to continue with more work to be done in this regard.  Mr. Tistadt summarized 
scenario one, noting that it uses the current tax rate and covers mandates and healthcare but little else.  
He stated that the CSA costs of $700,000 and the health insurance costs of $1.37 million, $2.1 of the $2.5 
million will go to those two items alone.  Mr. Tistadt emphasized that resources are insufficient under this 
scenario to meet salary requirements for existing service levels, and class size increases would occur 
under scenario one.  He said basic needs are not met under this scenario, and employees would not 
receive a pay raise.  

 
Mr. Tistadt said scenario two aligns generally with the principles of the Board and School Board, 

funds all mandates and obligations, pays for salary increases although there is a six-month lag in year 
one which never gets caught up.  In addition, he said scenario two provides funding to meet current 
service levels and enrollment growth, but does not provide any funding to meet the initiatives identified in 
the School Boardôs strategic plan.  He presented information on the salary increases, which he said were 
the same as what county staff had identified in their presentation the previous week.  He explained that 
the shortfalls would be $4.4 million in year one, growing to nearly $16 million in year five.  Mr. Tistadt said 
scenario two aligns with mandates and pay raises, but puts the School Division in a position to find 
additional efficiencies and service-level decisions and, despite optimization, additional resources would 
be required and would not come from the state and federal levels.  He noted that this does not cover any 
of the aspirational items such as world languages and catching up with professional development.  He 
reported that the School Division used to spend $100 per teacher on professional development, but now 
spends only $25 per teacher. 

 
Ms. Acuff asked if class sizes would need to be increased if there was no increase in staffing to 

keep up with enrollment growth, under scenario one.  Mr. Tistadt said that would be a logical conclusion.  
 
Mr. Boyd asked if the actual dollars from state and federal sources were actually increasing, but 

the expenditures were going up and creating the lower percentage rates.  Mr. Tistadt replied that absolute 
numbers were going up slightly but, as a percent of the total budget, they were going down. 

 
Mr. Koleszar said the per-pupil funding from the state was going down, so state funding was 

equivalent in nominal dollars but, on an inflation-adjusted basis, it was really going down. 
 
Dr. Moran stated that, when there is growth, there are dollars attached from the state for some of 

the growth, but they are staying flat with the per-pupil expenditure and are about where they were in 
2007.  In terms of per-pupil expenses, she said they are currently at the national average in terms of 
expenses. 
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Ms. Palmer asked for clarification on the figure that goes to healthcare.  Mr. Tistadt explained 
that, in FY 2016, the school transfer would go up $2.5 million, and they are projecting that $1.37 million 
would go to healthcare with CSA costing $700,000, which would leave only $400,000 for everything else. 

 
Ms. McKeel asked for an explanation of Comprehensive Services Act (CSA).  Mr. Tistadt stated 

that CSA is a joint County Department of Social Services (DSS) and school system program, which is 
why there are costs to both.  He said the School Division funds the educational portion of services being 
delivered to students outside the school system so those children in foster care or those who require 
placement in programs external to the school system would be paid for by the schools. 

 
Dr. Moran said the funds Social Services puts in are typically for children that need to be placed 

outside of the County for foster services, perhaps very high-need students and, on the school side, it is 
typically special education students who have significant needs beyond what can be provided within the 
school system.  She said, when combined, both foster services and special education services are being 
addressed.  She said, if a foster child is placed by DSS outside of the school system, the School Division 
picks up any cost associated with IEP implementation even if it is from another county or an institutional 
setting. 

 
Ms. McKeel said her experience, when serving on the School Board, was that one child could 

cost as much as hundreds of thousands of dollars because their placement might require a residential 
placement.  Mr. Haas said those students can drain the bucket pretty quickly, adding that a student might 
also enroll after the budget is established for the year so it is an unexpected cost if they move into the 
system. 

 
Ms. McKeel said this is one area in which they could have more discussion about a sustainable 

funding stream, as the CSA increases can be really volatile.  She said it seems to her that the County 
government budget with associated fund balances is in a better position to handle the volatility than the 
school system.   

 
Mr. Haas pointed out that, when those students come with a big price tag, the County does not 

automatically accept it.  He said, typically, there is a lot of investigation and legal resources put into 
reducing the cost of those served through the Special Education Office. 

 
Ms. McKeel said she recalled many different discussions about this, adding that one student 

could be hundreds of thousands of dollars per year. 
 
Mr. Boyd said he would like to see a chart of historical data of this. 
 
Ms. Palmer asked if the School Divisionôs fund balance was used for this item in the past. 
 
Ms. McKeel said it was.  She stated that, with regard to ESL student data, the most fascinating 

aspect of this to her is that the School Division has been the ócanaries in the coal minesô adding that the 
schools in her district as well as Mr. Sheffieldôs have been particularly impacted.  Ms. McKeel said, as 
Charlottesville is going through their urban renewal and revitalization, Albemarle is seeing a difference in 
the urban ring.  She said Charlottesvilleôs School Division spends about $5,000 more per student, and is 
based on the population it had for many years which is now decreasing. 

 
Ms. Palmer asked if the IRC population was the biggest percentage of these students.  Mr. 

Tistadt confirmed that it was, adding that there are also unaccompanied minors coming into Albemarle 
which are not tracked for legal reasons. 

 
Dr. Moran added that, in talking with local government officials, it is evident that these families 

bring with them certain risk factors that affect local government as well as schools, and this should be an 
area in which common ground could be found. 

 
Mr. Boyd asked if the IRC was the only one in the entire state, as he had heard that fact.  Mr. 

Tistadt said he believed that was true, but would confirm that fact. 
 
Ms. McKeel stated when the Board of Supervisors had its joint meeting with the City, Councilor 

Dede Smith and several City Councilors had expressed concern about the impact on the school 
population from IRC residents. 

 
Ms. Acuff commented that the complexities and income status and cost of those students impact 

both schools and local government. 
 
Mr. Tistadt noted that the number of free and reduced lunch students in Albemarle County is 

almost equal to the total number of students in the City. 
 
Mr. Gallaway asked if scenario one included any of the salary pieces.  Ms. Lori Allshouse, 

Director of the Office of Management and Budget, said staff is trying to include a few small amounts. 
 
Mr. Tistadt said the School Division used the same increases. 
 
Mr. Gallaway asked if the second scenario was the two, three and six-month period and was 

consistent.  Staff confirmed that was the case. 
 



November 12, 2014 (Joint Meeting and Regular Night Meeting)  

(Page 4)  

  

Ms. McKeel said it might be helpful to have staff review what the scenarios were, stating that 
County government presented two scenarios. 

 
Mr. Tistadt said the basic premise of scenario one is there would be no changes to the current 

revenue streams based on current tax rates, i.e., what could be afforded.  He said, with scenario two, 
there would be funding for only those things that should be considered seriously:  compensation, 
enrollment growth, police officers, etc., 

 
Mr. Tom Foley confirmed that those principles are consistent on both sides. 
 
Mr. Gallaway said scenario one on the local side had operational increases associated with 

capital programs, and he assumed that was the case for the School Division as well. 
 
Mr. Tistadt agreed, stating that there may be more on the County side given obligations.  He 

noted that great effort was made to keep both in synch. 
 
Mr. Koleszar commented that, when the County was first facing the recession, there were some 

serious budget shortfalls.  He said town hall meetings were held with staff who overwhelmingly said to not 
cut positions; however, staff is now expressing concern about flat or declining take-home pay. 

_____ 
 
Item No. 2b. FY 16 Capital Project Requests for FY 16-20 Capital Improvement Plan (CIP). 

 

Mr. Trevor Henry, Director of the Office of Facilities Development, addressed the Board, stating 
that his role is to represent the County as a project manager, but also to facilitate the capital planning 
process from the collection of requests all the way through to budget recommendations.  Mr. Henry stated 
that the purpose of this item on the agenda today is a CIP check-in, a new step in the process which 
directly reflects feedback from the Board, School Board and Planning Commission from last year and 
previous years.  He said it would be helpful for the Boards to see what comes out of this first round of 
evaluations from the Technical Review Committee before it goes to the Oversight Committee, with the 
idea of being able to provide some direction to staff and to the Boardôs representation on the Oversight 
Committee before a final plan gets formulated.  Mr. Henry stated that, at this meeting, the Boards would 
review the requests at a high level and focus on some of the newer or key requests that are carrying 
through, and would review the ranking from the Technical Review Committee.  He said he would also 
briefly touch on the scenario that is moving forward to Oversight, which is scenario two.  He presented 
information on the workflow and referenced the materials sent to the Board regarding the overall process.  
Mr. Henry noted that he and Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Management Analyst, Lindsay 
Harris, had presented to the Planning Commission the previous night.  Mr. Henry said they were moving 
from technical review and financial review into oversight, with those committees being cross-functional 
with representations from schools, local government, public safety, etc.  He stated that staff would meet 
with the Oversight Committee the following Monday, and the Technical Review Committee would be 
present at that meeting, formulating a recommendation that would go to the County Executive and 
ultimately back to the Board.  Mr. Henry said, as part of the technical review process, the committee does 
an objective review of the requests, using a rubric approved by the Board several years ago which ties 
requests back to the guiding principles:  public safety, education, quality of life, and maintaining 
investment in infrastructure. 

 
Mr. Henry presented a summary of requests which showed everything requested for the next five 

years by fiscal year, with a total of just under $304 million.  He said, by comparison, last yearôs CIP 
request for five years was $301 million.  He said there were 82 requests which came into the process: 16 
are in the adopted plan as a continuation, 11 are new, 21 are ongoing maintenance requests, 34 are 
enhancements and additions which were not funded.  Mr. Henry stated that there is a scoring matrix 
which ties back to guiding principles and there are three categories of requests that tie to the priority 
funding:   mandates and obligations which are legal mandates and contractual obligations; maintenance 
and replacement requests; and non-maintenance and replacement requests.  He said the key denotes 
the requests which are proposed to be funded under the initial scenario; and requests that are included in 
the scenario but have had some modifications at the financial review/technical review level.  Mr. Henry 
stated that the materials provided to the Board provide detailed requests which came to Technical Review 
for justification, with a description and the five-year impacts.  Mr. Henry noted that, from an obligations 
perspective, everything on the list is in the adopted FY15 plan and is carried forward including a solid 
waste program.  He said the only change to courts has been to move the construction schedule out a few 
years, which has been done by assuming that some of the work of the steering committee would allow 
some additional study of the downtown option specifically related to co-location with the City.  Mr. Henry 
stated that staff is planning to come back to the Board in January to provide an update on this in much 
more detail.  He said the 800 MHz Emergency Communications Center (ECC) system replacement is in 
the adopted plan for FY16, and is a regional project at $18.8 million with Albemarle County serving as 
fiscal agent and assuming about half the cost at $9.4 million. 

 
Mr. Boyd said that is a bit misleading, so it would be helpful to footnote the Countyôs portion. 
 
Mr. Strucko pointed out that one project represents 34% of the total capital in FY16. 
 
Mr. Boyd noted that it is partially paid for by the City and University. 
 
Mr. Henry explained that they would have revenues that would come in to offset the partner 

share. 
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Mr. Strucko asked if that meant the County now has $9.4 million more in resources to spend, 
noting that the total capital budget for FY16 is $55 million, but it includes $18 million for the 
communications system which would only cost them $9.4 million.  Mr. Henry said it is recognized in the 
CIP program. 

 
Mr. Boyd emphasized that it is not ófoundô money. 
 
Mr. Koleszar said it is already in the revenue stream. 
 
Mr. Henry stated that the biggest category of funded work over the past five or six years is the 

category of requests geared to protection of existing infrastructure such as core maintenance, building 
envelopes, roofs, mechanical systems, extending the lives of those systems, and replacing them as 
necessary to extend the lives of the buildings.  He said it is the biggest component of the request, with the 
schoolsô maintenance replacement and County-owned facilities maintenance replacement being critical.  
Mr. Henry said the schools have just over 2.3 million square feet of building space on 631 acres; local 
government has just under 500,000 square feet.  He stated that fire/rescue apparatus have been in the 
program for a long time, and school bus replacement came in a few years ago, with the life cycle of a bus 
being about 15 years and about 15 busses per year needing replacement.  Mr. Henry said there are 82 
apparatus in the fleet, with the life cycle replacement being 20 years for the big apparatus and the smaller 
lasting 10-20 years.  He said, in both cases, assessments are done on equipment to ensure the County is 
getting as much life out of those as possible. 

 
Mr. Boyd noted that the fire/rescue apparatus life cycle was adjusted a few years ago. 
 
Mr. Henry added that some of the fire/rescue equipment is going from higher volume call stations 

to less volume stations in order to extend equipment even further.  He mentioned the key denotation for 
new items that had been classified as maintenance replacement and added to the recommendation, with 
the Commonwealth Attorneyôs Office case management system needing replacement but having some 
cost offset through asset forfeiture money totaling $35,000 to the CIP.  Mr. Henry said Red Hill School 
modernization is in the recommendation going to Oversight at a request of $1.2 million, with learning 
space modernization at a total cost of $37 million over five years, and $66 million over 10 years.  He 
stated that this is a high priority request from the School Division, and it was vigorously discussed 
because of the classification ï whether it was maintenance/replacement or a new project request ï and 
the Technical Review Committee felt it was properly classified as maintenance/replacement, although 
there may be elements within the request which may be in a different category.  He said there will be 
school representation at the first review meeting, and would be asked to take a deeper dive into the 
request.  He said, at the higher level, the core maintenance items would be intact which they have done a 
good job with but they have not kept the interiors as current.  Mr. Henry said learning space 
modernization was built off of a trial contemporary learning space request that has happened over the last 
three years, which has resulted in great results from a learning environment perspective; the School 
Division has taken that concept and expanded it throughout all campuses. 

 
Mr. Sheffield asked about the total project cost.  Mr. Henry said the total would be $66 million 

over 10 years, with $37 million covering the first five years.  He noted that the recommendation is reduced 
funding for the first two years and includes a combination of classroom furniture that allows teachers to do 
team learning and teach more effectively, allowing them to be adaptable.  He said there is also the 
modernization component itself, which includes lighting in classrooms and media centers, cafeterias and 
specialty classrooms, and lab upgrades as well. 

 
Mr. Strucko noted that the modernization is also an attempt to create capacity within the existing 

four walls of a school building in lieu of doing a new school or an addition. 
 
Dr. Moran said it certainly has a lot of different ramifications, with that being one.  She said the 

other one is that students are sitting in chairs that are ergonomically not made for their bodies.  She said 
there are young people today having more physical problems and back problems which are related to 
that, based on the research out there.  She said there are also 90 classrooms with no natural light, and 
this addresses the physical environment from both a health as well as a learning perspective. 

 
Mr. Henry stated that this is a potentially large impact to the overall CIP from a resource 

perspective, and financial review has recommended partial funding the first two years with strategies on 
how to fund it in subsequent years.  He said, because the modernization of Red Hill School was felt to be 
so important, it was pulled out by the Long-Range Planning Committee and prioritized.  He noted that a 
few other new requests that came in as maintenance/replacement included replacement of a tactical truck 
for the Police Department, and a facilities condition assessment for nine of the ten fire stations.  Mr. 
Henry stated that, similar to General Services, OFD would contract with a consulting firm to do the initial 
assessment that would feed their database describing current conditions, recommended replacement and 
life cycle.  He said this would essentially be a report that establishes how much life is left in a roof, what 
the mechanical system looks like and when it will need to be replaced, the condition of the apron or 
pavement leading up to a fire station, etc. with a cost estimate for repair.  Mr. Henry clarified that the costs 
would be nine stations at $9,000 each and would be brought into the General Services condition 
assessment process.   

 
Regarding the non-maintenance requests, Mr. Henry explained that these are the acquisitions of 

property, building additions, new construction projects, and anything that expands or enhances capacity 
as well as new or specialized vehicles. He stated that the projects are categorized as those that are 
recommended and going to Oversight, and those that are going at a reduced amount.  Mr. Henry said 
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what is going from the Financial Review Committee to Oversight is simply what was in the adopted plan:   
Pantops, new construction, fire/rescue, school security improvement program, telecommunications 
network upgrade, transportation revenue sharing as amended at two-thirds of a penny per year, and the 
Acquisition of Conservation Easements (ACE) Program at one-third of a penny per year. 

 
With regard to some of the items not funded, Mr. Henry explained that the Rescue 8 Station 

which was the old Charlottesville-Albemarle Rescue Squad (CARS) building on Berkmar Drive has a 
renovation/addition project for a full renovation of the existing building.  He said there was also a study 
done and currently they are housing an apparatus in that station with the ambulance covering the 
northern corridor of Route 29 North.  He said the building was designed for ambulances 20 years ago, 
and currently there is just two inches of clearance in the ambulance bay.  He said this request would add 
some expansion to that space to allow the rescue squad to fit into it better, meet ADA requirements and 
improve livability.  He added that the parking lot also needs work.  Mr. Henry stated that the project is not 
in the current recommendations but is considered a high priority.  He noted that, several years ago, there 
was a master plan of public training safety facilities at the former Keene Landfill, comprising the firing 
range, a public training safety facility and burn building for fire/rescue personnel, a training location for 
police and those have been split out of that one location.  Mr. Henry said the County is working on the 
firing range joint project with the University of Virginia and the City of Charlottesville, and these are the 
requests which reflect those other components that are very important to Fire/Rescue and Police.   

 
Mr. Henry stated that some other high priority school requests were the Woodbrook Elementary 

addition modernization, which would add a couple of stories and about 300 seats to the school, as well as 
a modernization.  He said Western Albemarle High School has a new environmental science academy 
which opened this year, and is a two-phase request with the first phase being a greenhouse and, a few 
years later, a modest addition.  Mr. Henry stated that the central library is over 100 years old and, even 
though the County has done a lot of good work on libraries over the past few years, it was identified as a 
number one priority.  He highlighted that many of the 34 resubmission requests were parks projects.  He 
said the only item in the current recommendation for parks is maintenance.   Mr. Henry said there were 
several studies which came out of Community Development ï the Places 29 Small Area Study and a 
Pantops study ï that have not elevated in the ranking to be funded but are pretty important to Community 
Development and transportation planning.  He stated that these types of studies tend not to get funded, 
and the Oversight Committee has talked about ways to allocate some funding for this type of work, which 
traditionally comes from the CIP. 

 
Mr. Henry presented information on the existing adopted CIP, stating that it anticipated a two-

penny increase in dedicated revenues in FY16 and one penny in FY18, exceeding the Board goal of $2 
million reserve at the end of five years.  He stated that what Oversight will be talking a lot about has 
pushed out at least that initial penny into FY17 and FY18, and still meets the goal of $2 million at the end 
of five years.  Mr. Henry said the Boardôs priorities for funding are existing debt service, new debt service, 
mandates and obligations, core maintenance, and the enhancement requests.  He stated that the 
Oversight Committeeôs charge is to take their initial evaluation, meet with the Technical Review 
Committee, and ultimately provide a recommendation to the County Executive and the Board.  Mr. Henry 
said the objective is to establish a plan which meets the Countyôs financial goals and policies, addresses 
needs as much as possible, and forwards a recommendation to the Board. 

 
Ms. Palmer asked if the non-maintenance project requests, with the transportation revenue-

sharing program at $27 million, are listed at a reduced cost of $1 million per year, and if that would bring 
the money down to $5 million over the period.  Mr. Henry confirmed that it would. 

 
Ms. Mallek said that is what the County would match with the state.  Mr. Henry said staff could 

add a column which shows what is in the recommendation.  He said, for those items that are reduced, 
staff can show what the number is and also make sure there is an asterisk next to the ones that have 
partnership funding.  He stated that VDOT currently would match up to $10 million, and the request came 
in identifying those items which might require the higher funding amount. 

 
Ms. Palmer noted that the County is leaving $5 million on the table.  Mr. Henry said the dedication 

of a penny last year really came out of Oversight, which recommended two-thirds of a penny to 
transportation for matching and one-third of a penny to go to ACE.  He noted that it is in the 
recommendation going to Oversight again this time. 

 
Mr. Boyd said he would like to see a breakdown of the scoring which members came up with 

which scores and if that was done collectively.  Mr. Henry said, as individuals, they rank each request, 
and that gets averaged, then they review the average and discuss it; but, as a committee, they have not 
really done a written report as to why each individual scored an item the way they did.  He stated that the 
committee could show each category of scoring and how it was graded, but he was not sure if it could be 
broken down by member. 

 
Mr. Boyd said he was not sure who was on the committee or how they graded these, and was 

only curious as to how certain subjective decisions were made.  He said he would also like to see the 
debt service added to this information, because these large projects generate a lot of debt service.  Mr. 
Henry said Attachment D shows what the anticipated debt and equity funding would be, includes the 
detail of the request, the ranking, the financial snapshot showing expenditure and revenue sides and also 
whether it is borrowed funds or equity funding. 

 
Ms. Massie-Mouly said Mr. Henry had commented that the scoring committee had questioned 

whether or not the learning space modernization needs were valid.  Mr. Henry clarified that what he said 
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referred to whether the improvements were properly classified as a maintenance replacement or as a 
non-maintenance replacement.  He said the reason classification was important is because of the priority 
in funding. 

 
Ms. Massie-Mouly said she had recently visited a number of schools and, from what she saw, 

there is a real need for maintenance and modernization with Albemarle High School alone having desks 
that are falling apart.  Mr. Henry said, contrary to Mr. Struckoôs comment, it was the committeeôs 
understanding that the modernization would not expand capacity but would just improve the learning 
environment so it is important to understand that. 

 
Mr. Gallaway said Red Hill would be modernized but not actually renovated, however, their library 

does not meet capacity so, in their modernization, the space can properly serve that population.   
 
Dr. Moran stated that there are science classrooms all over the County in middle schools and 

high schools that need to be brought up to a different level of service for students.  She added that the 
career and technical education also needed improvement. 

 
Ms. Moynihan said they are trying to improve some of the situations by using space that is 

currently storing junk, but every school that she has seen needs some major modernization work.  She 
stated that they made the request very judiciously in terms of knowing that some of the schools and the 
materials within those facilities need to be improved and modernized for students.   

 
Mr. Koleszar stated that the School Division is in the process of considering county-wide 

redistricting, but they have also started to bump up against its total capacity numbers, and it is concerning 
to him that Woodbrook Elementary does not get built because there is overcrowding in that area.  He 
said, when he first joined the School Board, there were 40 trailers at Albemarle High School because 
there was not money in the CIP to build Monticello, and they worked really hard to get rid of those, 
however, if they fall behind the enrollment growth, they may be back in that situation. 

 
Ms. Moynihan said she had spent three hours at Albemarle High School and, even with the new 

MESA addition; they have about 200 students more than they should have, with a total of about 1,900 
students in the school.  She said she is hopeful they can find some space now for the students who are 
there now to alleviate some of the extremely small classrooms. 

 
Mr. Gallaway said the rationale for the Woodbrook project is a little different than what they have 

seen in the past.  He said the Long-Range Planning Advisory Committee is very concerned about 
elementary seats in the urban ring.  He said they put an addition on at Greer and are putting one at 
Agnor-Hurt, and doubling the capacity of Woodbrook is a long-term solution to urban ring growth beyond 
just that current schoolôs needs. 

 
Ms. McKeel said the Greer addition was cut back at least once in size, and now it is over capacity 

again, so they need to be careful because it is cheaper and a better use of taxpayerôs money to go in and 
build once.  She stated that Albemarle High School infrastructure, halls and stairwells, were built for 875 
students so, while they can add another classroom, they cannot expand those other areas. 

_____ 
 
Item No. c.  Work Groups Report-out 
1. Legislative Agendas. (Jane Dittmar, Ned Gallaway, Jason Buyaki) 

 2. Public Communication Process. (Steve Koleszar) 

3. Capital Improvement Plan (CIP).  (Diantha McKeel, Liz Palmer) 

4. Funding Responsibilities Outside K-12. (Ned Gallaway, Jane Dittmar, Ann Mallek) 

5. Budget Book Common Format. (Kate Acuff) 

_____ 
 
Mr. Gallaway reported that he served on the Legislative Workgroup along with Mr. Buyaki from 

the School Board, Ms. Dittmar from the Board, Nicole Storm from the School Division, and Larry Davis 
and Tom Foley from the local government side.  Mr. Gallaway said they came out of that meeting with 
results and, when they have legislators together for their meeting, they will have a common time with both 
Boards.  He stated that the group got their legislative agendas out and decided to prioritize both, and in 
the near future, they would like to meet to strategize so they can continue to put forth efforts with 
legislators in tandem as one cohort.  Mr. Gallaway said both Boards will be pleased with the legislative 
document of priorities that would be taken to legislators. 

_____ 
 
Mr. Koleszar said, with respect to the Communications Workgroup, there has been great 

cooperation and communication on the five-year plan, and they want to align communications so that 
County government and schools are not sending different messages with different terminology.  Mr. 
Koleszar said there is a desire to focus more on outreach, noting that the Boardôs town halls were a great 
resource with schools often using their PTOs in that outreach capacity.  He stated that they want to 
ensure that county and school staffs share budget presentation information in a consistent and accurate 
fashion, and that process and commitment are important.  Mr. Sheffield said he was the Boardôs 
representative on that committee. 

 
Ms. McKeel said, during the budget cycles, it would be helpful for the communications group to 

continue its work. 
_____ 
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Ms. McKeel stated that, with the Capital Improvement Plan Workgroup, she and Ms. Palmer were 
the two representatives along with Mr. Strucko and Mr. Koleszar, and Bill Letteri and Lori Allshouse from 
County staff.  She stated that they reviewed the CIP process and calendar and the iterations it goes 
through.  She said todayôs meeting was a reflection of their desire to get the two Boards together to talk 
about the CIP and its shared concerns.  She said one of the important things they discussed was the 
desire not to have an element of surprise in January, which goes back to communications and the need 
to explain the budget cycle itself. 

 
Ms. Palmer said one thing that was mentioned in their meeting was for the School Board to set a 

time on their calendar to review information coming from the Technical Review Committee before the 
Oversight Committee reviewed it.   

 
Mr. Koleszar said, even though there are School Board representatives on those committees, he 

feels it is important to take collective action as a Board, especially when a project is under fire. 
 
Ms. Palmer said one of the things that came up was the challenge of bringing new Board 

members up to speed, and the need to have one centralized Dropbox to help them keep track of all the 
information coming at them.  She said their group decided they did not need another meeting, as they felt 
they had covered it all.  Ms. Palmer said they talked about communicating with the public more 
thoroughly, specifically having the School Board hold more meetings with the public such as town halls. 

_____ 
 
Regarding the workgroup to explore Funding Options Outside of K-12, Ms. Dittmar said her group 

has held two meetings already and was not near the finish line.  She said she and Ms. Mallek 
represented the Board on the group, with Ned Gallaway and Pam Moynihan from the School Board; 
County staff representatives were Doug Walker, Lori Allshouse and Kathy Ralston and School staff 
included Dean Tistadt, Matt Haas and Jackson Zimmerman.  She said the group discussed funding 
options pursuant to pre-K education, the adult student population at CATEC, and talked about the 
Comprehensive Services Act (CSA) and its funding implications.  Ms. Dittmar stated that they also 
discussed School Resource Officers and safety issues pertaining to General Government and the School 
Division. 

 
Mr. Gallaway said, at the School Board meeting the following night, they would have a discussion 

about pre-K, and he would bring that back to the workgroup. 
_____ 

 
Ms. Acuff said, even before the common budget book workgroup was formed, the School Board 

and division started a workgroup on the budget book.  She reported that she and Ms. Massie-Mouly were 
working with Dean Tistadt and Jackson Zimmerman.  She said Matt Haas came in along with Bill Letteri 
and Lori Allshouse.  She noted that Supervisors Ann Mallek and Ken Boyd represented the Board on the 
committee.  

 
Mr. Boyd said, due to a scheduling conflict, he had been unable to attend the meeting. 
 
Ms. Acuff stated that the group agreed it should be an iterative process over the next few years.  

She said there are enough funding challenges with the budget without bumping into each other on 
terminology and format adding that the County and schools are working together to find common 
definitions and establish a similar structure.  Ms. Acuff said whatever changes they make, there will be an 
additional explanatory section to the budget book which will note what was changed and why.  She said it 
was also considered a high priority to include information about what is driving changes in the budgets.  
She noted that a lot of the information is already there, but they are working on making it more accessible 
and clearer for both Boards and the public.  Ms. Acuff said most of the data is collected and formatted 
according to state reporting requirements, and it is considered a waste of expenditures and resources to 
modify that and it might not add much in clarity.  She noted that instruction is 76% of the budget, and is 
composed largely of personnel costs so a 1% increase in salary has a disproportionate impact on the 
school budget as compared to the rest of the County budget.  Ms. Acuff stated that the new format would 
have numbers broken out by elementary, middle and high schools, and would also include trend data and 
percentages.  She said school expenditures can be broken down to see what they are spending by 
category, and mentioned that Ms. Mallek had suggested having performance measures on different 
programs.  Ms. Acuff said they may resurrect the ñFAQò sections on their respective websites, perhaps by 
the next budget cycle. 

 
Mr. Koleszar asked if they had a place where members of the public can ask a question about the 

budget.  Ms. Lee Catlin, Assistant County Executive, stated that their new tool, ñEngage Albemarle,ò has 
that option.   

 
Ms. Acuff said they talked about having budget documents online and perhaps having the ability 

to do keyword searches within them. 
 
Ms. Palmer said she has been asked how much the School Division spends each year on 

personal tablets.  Ms. Acuff said the overall technology budget is included, and they should have that 
broken out as a line item for the public. 

 
Mr. Boyd said he was pleased there would be a categorical breakout, but he would also like to 

know what numbers go into that; for example, if it is stated that ñ76% is for instruction,ò does that mean 
that 76% of the budget is in the classroom or does it also include administration. 
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Ms. Acuff said there is a description of what goes into each category, and also an explanation of 
what each section covers with instruction being primarily teachers, classroom assistants, librarians, etc. 

 
Mr. Boyd asked if administrators, such as principals and assistant principals at the school level, 

were considered instructional even though they do not teach classes.  Mr. Zimmermann said the state 
considers them instructional, so that is how they are classified locally as well.   

 
Ms. Dittmar asked what changes to the budget format would be ready for this year.  Ms. Acuff 

responded that the instructional costs would be drilled down across all school levels, there would be 
shared definitions and a glossary, and there would be a similar format with tables of contents being more 
interrelated. 

 
Ms. Massie-Mouly said they have systematized the narratives so they are all parallel to 

instruction, with state and local requirements outlined. 
 
Mr. Boyd said he and Mr. Koleszar sat on the Access Albemarle Committee for years and years, 

and one of the questions he often asked was how the query system would be used for reporting that out 
so he did not think they should be dictated to by state reporting parameters. 

 
Ms. Acuff said the structure they are provided is more user-friendly, but perhaps it could be 

improved upon.  She said, at the beginning of the budget book, there would be an explanation of what is 
different and what is available. 

 
Mr. Gallaway said it sounded as if the Legislative Workgroup was nearly done, Public 

Communications and CIP are both done and Pre-K Funding Responsibilities and the Budget Book 
Workgroup would be ongoing. 

 
Ms. Dittmar asked if there were any additional comments for the joint meeting. 

_____ 
 
Mr. Gallaway stated that, when he attended the presentation on November 5 and, in light of this 

meeting today, it is apparent that the two staffs from Local Government and School Division are working 
together in a much different way than in the past.  He commented that it is better for them, and it would 
also be better for their constituents even though the budget numbers themselves are not looking so good. 

 
Ms. McKeel said she hoped there would be fewer surprises and, hopefully, the new 

communication and dialogue would allow for that to happen. 
 
Ms. Dittmar thanked everyone who participated in the small workgroups for their input, with the 

additional benefit being both Boards working together and sharing ideas. 
 
Ms. McKeel asked if this was the time to identify the point people who would respond for both the 

County side and the school side, and mentioned that they have had some glitches in the past with 
technology and firewalls.  She encouraged constituents to continue sending their questions in, and she 
hoped that the technical issues could be resolved.   

 
Dr. Moran said the point person for the School Division would be Dean Tistadt. 
 
Mr. Foley announced that the point person for Local Government would be Lori Allshouse. 
 
Mr. Gallaway emphasized the importance of having members of both Boards at least copy the 

respective leadership when they are asking questions of staff. 
 
Mr. Koleszar suggested they copy the entire Board membership in order to keep everyone in the 

loop. 
 
The School Board adjourned their meeting at 5:25 p.m. 

_______________  

 
Agenda Item No. 3. Recess. 

 

At 5:25 p.m., the Board recessed their meeting.   

_______________  

 

Agenda Item No. 4. Reconvene and Call to Order Night Meeting. 

 

The meeting was called back to order at 6:08 p.m. by Chair, Ms. Dittmar.  

_______________  
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Agenda Item No. 5. Pledge of Allegiance 
 Agenda Item No. 6.  Moment of Silence. 

_______________  

 
Agenda Item No. 7. Adoption of Final Agenda.   
 
Ms. Dittmar introduced County staff. 

Ms. Dittmar stated that the Board moved the town hall check-in item scheduled during the 
afternoon work session to this part of the meeting, and suggested that it be placed following Agenda Item 
No. 17. 

Ms. Mallek moved to adopt the agenda as modified.  Ms. McKeel seconded the motion. 

Roll was called, and the motion passed by the following recorded vote:    

  

AYES:  Ms. Palmer, Mr. Sheffield, Mr. Boyd, Ms. Dittmar, Ms. Mallek and Ms. McKeel.   

NAYS:  None.  

_______________  

 
Agenda Item No. 8.  Brief Announcements by Board Members. 
 
There were none. 

_______________  

 
Agenda Item No. 9.  Recognitions. 
 
Item No. 9a. Paul Coleman, Outstanding Conservation Farmer. 
 
Ms. Dittmar read the following proclamation recognizing Paul Coleman for his outstanding farm 

conservation practices: 
 

RESOLUTION 

In Recognition Outstanding Conservation Farmer 

 

In recognition of Paul Coleman for his outstanding farm conservation management practices which 

includes implementation of a farm nutrient management plan, 

 

WHEREAS,  the Thomas Jefferson Soil and Water Conservation District serves this community through 

programs and activities that enhance water quality of our surface and ground waters; while 

conserving and protecting our natural resources; and 

 

WHEREAS,  in cooperation with the Virginia Department of Conservation and Recreation, farmers who 

demonstrate outstanding management practices which conserve our precious natural 

resources are selected and recognized through the Clean Water/Bay Friendly Farm Award 

Program; and 

 

WHEREAS,  the Thomas Jefferson SWCD has selected Paul Coleman as the Clean Water Farm Award 

Program recipient of Albemarle for 2013. 

 

WHEREAS,  Paul Coleman, demonstrates a commitment to the conservation of the natural resources 

on his/her farm through: 

 

¶ managing 640 acres of pasture, as 27 paddocks, and 236 acres of woodland 

¶ grazing around 200 cow/calf pairs and 150 hair sheep for meat. 

¶ installing 20 frost-free automatic water troughs on the farms 

¶ protecting 3.5 miles of streams with 95.4 acres of riparian buffers 

¶ carefully planning to allow cattle access to the shade from mature forest in each 
field while restricting the livestock from the steeper wooded slopes. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Albemarle County Board of Supervisors that Paul Coleman 

is hereby commended for his commitment to protecting and enhancing waters that flow 

beyond farm boundaries and for the conservation ethic he demonstrates through his farm 

management practices. 

 
Ms. Dittmar moved to adopt the proclamation as presented.  Ms. Mallek seconded the motion. 

 

Roll was called, and the motion passed by the following recorded vote:    

  

AYES:  Ms. Palmer, Mr. Sheffield, Mr. Boyd, Ms. Dittmar, Ms. Mallek and Ms. McKeel.   

NAYS:  None.  

 

Ms. Dittmar recognized Mr. Colemanôs wife, Virginia, and his son, Peanut. 
___________ 
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Item No. 9b. Sheriff Department ï Reaccreditation. 
 
Mr. Gary Dillon, Program Manager of the Virginia Department of Criminal Justice Services, 

addressed the Board, stating that all accreditation programs are designed to measure and confirm 
compliance of participating agencies with professional standards in whatever discipline they are involved 
in.  He stated that it is one of the only means citizens and government leaders have to ensure an agency 
is maintaining ethical standards and benchmarks of performance to which the community has a right.  Mr. 
Dillon said the Albemarle County Sheriffôs Department has been participating in the accreditation program 
for many years, and he was here to present their award.  He noted that the department was very 
instrumental in the Hannah Graham case, with over 2,000 hours of manpower in assisting other local law 
enforcement agencies with locating Hannah.   

 
Sheriff Chip Harding addressed the Board, stating that the department is very proud of this and 

recognized Sgt. Chan Giannini, accreditation manager, and her assistant, Kevin Sprouse.  He said his 
department has not had a valid complaint from a citizen on anyone in the Sheriffôs Department for over six 
years, and there are no files returned on the 190 policies for accreditation.  Sheriff Harding stated that the 
reviewer indicated their department was in the top 1% of accredited agencies, based on this record.  He 
noted that the department was founded when Thomas Jefferson was just two years old, and it was not 
until Chan Giannini was promoted that the office had its first female supervisor.  Sheriff Harding said they 
have the largest reserve division in the state of Virginia, contributing 1,200 hours to the Hannah Graham 
case in addition to the 800 hours from civilian searchers.  Sheriff Harding said the Sheriffôs Department 
has a foundation which has raised over $100,000 to support their programs and the purchase of their 
command vehicle. 

___________ 

 
Item No. 9c. Proclamation recognizing Charles E. ñMoò Stevens.  
 
Ms. Mallek read the following proclamation recognizing Charles E. ñMoò Stevens for his many 

contributions to ornithology in Albemarle and throughout the state: 
 

RECOGNITION 

 

WHEREAS,  Charles E. ñMoò Stevens has made many significant contributions to ornithology in 

Albemarle County, including his annotated checklist of birds of Albemarle County, which 

was a ñmilestone in ornithological history of Albemarle Countyò (The Birds of Albemarle 

County and Charlottesville Virginia, p. 1); and  

 

WHEREAS,  Mo made remarkably extensive discoveries in botany in Albemarle and throughout the 

state, and added over 25,000 specimens to the Longwood Herbarium (now the Harvill-

Stevens Herbarium) and was a significant contributor to the recently published Flora of 

Virginia (Flora of Virginia, p.19); and  

 

WHEREAS,  Moôs participation with the Biodiversity Workgroup, as well as his explorations and 

remarkably extensive notes, have been invaluable to the County by documenting many of 

our most special places and species; and  

 

WHEREAS,   Mo served as a mentor to some of the Commonwealthôs most respected field specialists;   

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Albemarle County Board of Supervisors recognizes and 

honors the considerable life achievements of Charles E. ñMoò Stevens as a citizen, scientist 

and naturalist who has greatly deepened our understanding of the natural world in 

Albemarle County and the Commonwealth of Virginia. 

 

 Signed and sealed this 12th day of November, 2014.   

 
Ms. Mallek moved to adopt the recognition as presented.  Ms. McKeel seconded the motion. 

 

Roll was called, and the motion passed by the following recorded vote:    

  

AYES:  Ms. Palmer, Mr. Sheffield, Mr. Boyd, Ms. Dittmar, Ms. Mallek and Ms. McKeel.   

NAYS:  None.  

 
Mr. Chris Ludwig, Chief Biologist at the Virginia Division of Natural Heritage within the 

Department of Conservation and Recreation, addressed the Board.  Mr. Ludwig said, when he came to 
Virginia in 1988 as staff botanist, he visited Longwood Herbarium, now called the Stevens/Harville 
Herbarium, and kept seeing Mo Stevensô name on documents.  He said, in 1992 and 1993, they met with 
each forest supervisor in each district, and they knew that a lot of those areas were special because Mo 
Stevens had found those areas.  He said, through that effort, they got 84,000 acres of the George 
Washington National Forest set aside as special biological areas which was due, in large part, to Mo 
Stevens.  He noted that the Flora Virginia book is full of information that was gleaned from Mo Stevensô 
work, especially the specimens he donated to the herbarium.  He said, in 2004, he went on a botanizing 
trip with Mr. Stevens and others, and he was mesmerized by Mr. Stevensô curiosity as to what was 
around the next bend and that is what drove him to be such an excellent naturalist in birds and plants. 
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Mr. Lonnie Murray of the Albemarle County Natural Heritage Committee addressed the Board 
and stated that a lot of the special places in the County were first discovered by Mo Stevens. 

 
Ms. Jennifer Gaden addressed the Board, stating that she is a longtime member of the Monticello 

Bird Club.  She said the birding community is particularly appreciative of Mr. Stevens as the compiler of 
the Charlottesville Christmas bird count data, which was gathered by volunteers.  Ms. Gaden said, for 
many years, all of this data was compiled by Mr. Stevens and provided to the National Audubon Society. 

 
Ms. Ruth Douglas, president of the Virginia Native Plant Society, addressed the Board and stated 

that they are appreciative of all the work that Mr. Stevens has done over the years.  She thanked the 
Board for recognizing him. 

 
Ms. Kathy Galvin addressed the Board, stating that Mo Stevens has made many significant 

contributions to ornithology, extensive discoveries in botany, participated in the biodiversity work group, 
and documented many of the regionôs most special natural areas and species.  Ms. Galvin said, although 
she was not there to speak on behalf of the Charlottesville City Council or the Thomas Jefferson Planning 
District Commission, she can say that Mr. Stevensô work has helped shape their public policies on 
environmental stewardship and land management for the better.  She stated that the sentiment is best 
expressed in the joint vision and goal statements of the City and County Planning Commissions, 
approved on January 15, 2013 which was one of the most important outcomes of the HUD Sustainable 
Communities Planning Project.  Ms. Galvin emphasized that Charlottesville and Albemarle could not 
achieve this level of complementarity in its approaches to environmental stewardship and land 
management without the leadership, dedication, expertise and wisdom of citizen scientists and naturalists 
like Mr. Stevens.  She said the region is healthier, more beautiful and vibrant for his efforts, and she 
thanked the Board for honoring him.   

 
Ms. Dittmar noted that Mr. Stevensô son had picked up the resolution honoring his father. 
 
Ms. Gaden mentioned that there were several other people present who were supporters of his 

work, and they stood to be recognized. 
 
Ms. Palmer noted that some of them were extraordinary naturalists in their own right.  

_______________  

 
Agenda Item No. 10. From the Public:  Matters Not Listed for Public Hearing on the Agenda. 
 
Ms. Pearl Early addressed the Board, asking for all National Society of Black Engineering (NSBE) 

students and parents to stand.  Ms. Early said they were before the Board because of Ms. Mallek, who 
invited Clifford Ayers to share their experience with the Exxon Mobil program.  Ms. Early introduced two 
NSBE students.  

 
Mr. Imani Bruno addressed the Board, stating that he is the standing UVA chapter president for 

NSBE, which works to assist high school students in making the transition to college as well as to find out 
more about engineering and Science, Technology, Engineering & Mathematics (STEM) fields.  He said 
he is representing an organization that has over 400 chapters, 40,000 members, and has national 
recognition. 

 
An individual who did not identify himself addressed the Board, stating that they had a project 

whereby they built catapults out of Popsicle sticks, rubber bands and spoons, and were trying to get kids 
more involved in the engineering fields. 

 
Mr. Clifford Ayers Brown addressed the Board, stating that he attends Henley Middle School and 

also attended the Exxon Mobil Bernard Harris Summer Science Camp at UVA.  Mr. Brown said they did 
many exciting projects, including making a Mars Rover out of a plastic cup.  He said they were divided 
into groups and competed on how they could land the rover.  He said his group won first place because 
they did not drop the marshmallow ñpassengerò and their cup landed upright.   

 
Ms. Early invited Board members to visit Albemarle High School from 4:00-5:30 p.m. and see 

NSBE in action, noting that they were trying to connect with the MESA program. 
 
Ms. Mallek congratulated them on a job well done. 
 
Ms. Dittmar said the Board appreciated them being here, and thanked UVA students for their 

involvement in the program. 
__________ 

 
Mr. Michael Basile addressed the Board, stating that he is a member of the Jefferson Area Tea 

Party (JATP) and a resident of the Samuel Miller District.  Mr. Basile said the Boardôs desire to increase 
taxes is bewildering.  He said it is as if many of the families in the County do not matter to them although 
the Board has a duty to serve them as well.  He stated that the tax hikes last year hurt the middle and 
low-income families, adding that a lot of renters had their rents raised.  Mr. Basile said many of these 
people try to take small amounts and put it into savings, and each incremental tax increase makes it 
harder to do that.  He also stated that the Rio Road and Route 29 construction would hit people with time 
delays as they travel, and the Board is the responsible party for that.  Mr. Basile said the JATP does not 
feel the Board is acting in a responsible manner, and he does not endorse a pay raise for Supervisors.  
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He stated that the Board must address the fiscal responsibilities it has already been given without trying 
to increase the tax burden on the rest of the community. 

__________ 
 

Mr. Morgan Butler addressed the Board on behalf of the Southern Environmental Law Center, 
stating that he represents SELC on the Route 29 Project Delivery Advisory Panel.  Mr. Butler thanked the 
Board and County staff for its ongoing efforts to correct the steady stream of misinformation which some 
opponents of the Rio interchange project have been disseminating in recent weeks.  He said most of the 
misinformation boils down to dramatically overstating the 103-day period of time during the summer of 
2016 when some lanes will be closed at the intersection, and dramatically overstating the extent of the 
lane closures which will occur during that time.  Mr. Butler acknowledged that it will be harder to access 
some of those businesses during that 103 days and that should not be trivialized, but this crucial project is 
not going to get any easier to accomplish two, five or ten years from now ï not for the people at those 
businesses and not for the rest of the community.  He emphasized that it was only going to get harder, 
and this project would become more essential once the parallel road network is expanded and the Rio/29 
intersection becomes an even more critical junction point between the network and Route 29.  Mr. Butler 
said the Board currently has the good fortune of having administration at the state level that is interested 
in working with them at the local level to minimize impacts and keep travel disruptions to a minimum 
during construction.  He stated that he saw a recent news story in which fellow panel members and an 
opponent of the Rio interchange complained that the project is being designed in Richmond and the local 
community should have a larger say, apparently forgetting that a group of them, comprised primarily of 
business owners, had been meeting with VDOT every two weeks for the past four months to provide input 
and recommendations on the design, and that many of their most significant recommendations had been 
incorporated into the plan.  Mr. Butler said everyone has a right to their opinion and a right to advocate 
their view, but the community is best served when the discussion is based on facts.  He thanked the 
Board for its efforts to counter the misinformation.  He said he hoped those who were spreading false 
information will realize that it just means there is less time to focus on mitigating the true impacts.   

__________ 

 
Mr. Neil Williamson of the Free Enterprise Forum addressed the Board, stating that he shared Mr. 

Butlerôs concern about misinformation out in the public and felt it was important that true information be 
recognized.  Mr. Williamson said the ideas in Places 29 are about collector roads, right-turn only, and 
limiting conflicts and, while they may not call it an ñexpressway,ò it is important that the County use the 
true information in the approved plan when there are conversations about whether or not VDOT is 
building an expressway.  He stated that he firmly believes the County is headed toward having some road 
that has limited access through the center of the community adding that he spoke against the project with 
the previous Board.  Mr. Williamson said the VDOT website and Places 29 plan should be used as 
resources to find out what the correct information is, adding that misinformation is bad and more 
information is good. 

 
Mr. Sheffield said one reason why he asked for an update on Places 29 at the Boardôs November 

11 work session was because it does add a bit of confusion and it does not align completely with current 
plans. 
_______________  

 
Agenda Item No. 11.  Consent Agenda. 
 
Mr. Boyd moved to approve the Consent Agenda as read.  Ms. Mallek seconded the motion. 
 
Roll was called, and the motion passed by the following recorded vote:    

  

AYES:  Ms. Palmer, Mr. Sheffield, Mr. Boyd, Ms. Dittmar, Ms. Mallek and Ms. McKeel.   

NAYS:  None.  

______ 

 

 Item No. 11.1c. Approval of Minutes:  November 13, 2013 and May 14, 2014. 

 

 Mr. Boyd said he read the minutes of May 14, 2014 and found them to be in order. 

 

By the above-recorded vote, the Board approved the minutes of November 13, 2013 and 

moved the remaining minutes to the next meeting.   

_______________  

 
Agenda Item No. 12.  Public Hearing: SP-2013-00023. Buck Mountain Episcopal Church 
Addition (Sign #1).   
Magisterial District: White Hall.  
TAX MAP/PARCEL: 03100000003500.  
LOCATION: 4133 Earlysville Road.  
PROPOSAL: Request to amend the application plan for SP1996-037 for an addition onto the 
fellowship hall of the existing church.  
PETITION: Churches by Special Use Permit under Section 12.2.2 of the Zoning Ordinance.   
ZONING: VR Village Residential- residential at 0.7 units/acre; churches by special use permit. 
Airport Impact Area (AIA)- Overlay to minimize adverse impacts to both the airport and the 
surrounding land.  
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COMPREHENSIVE PLAN:  Rural Areas- preserve and protect agricultural, forestall, open space, 
and natural, historic and scenic resources/density (0.5 unit/acre in development lots) in Rural 
Area 1. 
(Advertised in the Daily Progress on October 27 and November 3, 2014) 
 
The executive summary forwarded to the Board states that on September 16, 2014, the Planning 

Commission held a public hearing on the application for the amendment of the special use permit for 
Buck Mountain Episcopal Church property. The Planning Commission recommended approval of this SP 
with the expectation that the following be provided/addressed prior to the Board of Supervisors meeting: 

 

1.  The application plan to be revised to include a replacement tree for the oak tree 
that was being removed with the proposed addition. 

 

The applicant has provided the following in response to the Commissionôs expectations: 

 

1.  The applicant has updated the application plan to include a large shade tree. This is 
also a condition of the special use permit.(Attachment E) 

 

Staff recommends that the Board approve SP-2013-023 Buck Mountain Episcopal Church, with a 
revised date of October 9, 2014 (Attachment A), and the recommended resolution and conditions 
(Attachments D and E).  

_____ 

 

Ms. Meagan Yaniglos, Senior Planner, addressed the Board, stating that this is a request to 
amend the application plan for SP 1996-037 for an addition onto an existing fellowship hall of the church, 
which is located on Earlysville Road and is an historic church that is across from an existing veterinary 
office.  Ms. Yaniglos said the applicant proposes an addition to their existing Deese Hall and also 
entrance improvements.  She said, during the Planning Commission meeting, an additional condition was 
added to the plan regarding an oak tree being removed, and the applicant has provided a tree on the 
revised application plan; it is also a revised condition.  She noted that the design planner had also 
reviewed the impacts to the historic church and found it to be compatible with the existing church.  Ms. 
Yaniglos said favorable factors include no significant impacts created by the proposed addition, and the 
historic design planner found it to be compatible with the historic church.  She stated that there were no 
identified unfavorable factors. 

 
The Chair opened the public hearing. 
 
Ms. Lauren Hilldebrand addressed the Board, stating that she is a member of Buck Mountain 

Episcopal Church and represents the building committee.  She said she had no further comments but 
would be happy to answer any questions the Board might have. 

 
There being no other comments, the Chair closed the public hearing. 
 
Ms. Mallek said she received several emails from congregation members regarding how the 

addition would support their mission, and she was glad that staff has found it to be compatible with county 
ordinances and the rest of the project. 

 
Mr. Davis stated that condition #1 needs to be slightly amended to refer to the conceptual plan 

dated June 13, 2014 and revised October 9, 2014.  He said the motion would be to approve the resolution 
with the conditions as amended. 

 
Ms. Mallek moved to adopt the proposed resolution to approve SP-2013-023, with attached 

conditions, and the revised conceptual plan with a revision date of October 9, 2014.  Ms. McKeel 
seconded the motion. 

 

Roll was called, and the motion passed by the following recorded vote:    

  

AYES:  Ms. Palmer, Mr. Boyd, Ms. Dittmar, Ms. McKeel, Ms. Mallek and Mr. Sheffield.   

NAYS:  None.  

 

(Note:  The adopted resolution is set out below:) 

 

RESOLUTION TO APPROVE 

SP 2013-23 BUCK MOUNTAIN EPISCOPAL CHURCH 

 
WHEREAS, Buck Mountain Episcopal Church (the ñOwnerò) is the owner of Tax Map and Parcel 

Number 03100-00-00-03500 (the ñPropertyò); and  

 

WHEREAS, the Owner filed an application to amend the application plan for Special Use Permit 

SP 1996-037 Buck Mountain Episcopal Church to build an addition onto the existing fellowship hall, and 

the application is identified as Special Use Permit 2013-00023 (ñSP 2013-23ò); and  

 

WHEREAS, on September 16, 2014, after a duly noticed public hearing, the Albemarle County 

Planning Commission recommended approval of SP 2013-23 with the conditions recommended by 

County staff; and 
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WHEREAS, on November 12, 2014, the Albemarle County Board of Supervisors held a duly 

noticed public hearing on SP 2013-23. 

 

  NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that, upon consideration of the foregoing, the staff 
report prepared for SP 2013-23 and all of its attachments, the information presented at the public 
hearing, and the factors relevant to a special use permit in Albemarle County Code § 18-33.8, the 
Albemarle County Board of Supervisors hereby approves SP 2013-23, subject to the condition attached 
hereto.  

***** 

 

CONDITIONS OF APPROVAL 

 

PROJECT: SP-2013-00023. Buck Mountain Episcopal Church Addition. 

1.  Development and use shall be in general accord with the conceptual plan titled ñBuck Mountain 

Episcopal Church Proposed Addition- Site, Grading and Utility Planò prepared by Draper Aden 

Associates dated June 13, 2014 and revised October 9, 2014 (hereafter ñConceptual Planò), as 

determined by the Director of Planning and the Zoning Administrator.  To be in general accord 

with the Conceptual Plan, development and use shall reflect the following major elements within 

the development essential to the design of the development, as shown on the Conceptual Plan: 

 a.  Location of proposed addition    

 

2. Add additional Oak tree to replace the one that is being taken down. 
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_______________  

 

Agenda Item No. 13.  Public Hearing:  ZMA-2013-00016. Avinity II (Sign 67.  

MAGISTERIAL DISTRICT: Scottsville.  

TAX MAP/PARCELS: 091000000016A0, 091000000016C0, 091000000016E0, 

09100000001400(portion).  

LOCATION: 2085 Avinity Loop which intersects Route 742 Avon Street Extended; Rezoning also 

includes properties adjacent to Route 20 Scottsville Road.  

PROPOSAL: Rezone a total of 11.886 acres to permit development of 102 maximum residential 

units, including townhouses and attached and detached single family. Avinity I Phase portion 

proposed to be amended to replace 24-unit condominium building with a maximum of eight 

townhouses.  

PETITION: Rezone 11.886 acres from R1 Residential zoning district which allows residential 

density (1 unit/acre) to Planned Residential District (PRD) which allows residential (3-34 

units/acre) with limited commercial uses. Also, request to amend the section of the application 

plan for Avinity I Phase IV from approved ZMA2006-005 zoned PRD. 102 maximum residential 

units proposed for a density of 9 units per acre. ENTRANCE CORRIDOR: Yes.  

PROFFERS: Yes.  
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COMPREHENSIVE PLAN: Urban Density Residential (6.01-34 units/acre) and supporting uses 

such as religious institutions, schools, commercial, office and service uses in Neighborhood 4. 

(Advertised in the Daily Progress on October 27 and November 3, 2014) 

 

The executive summary forwarded to the Board states that on August 19, 2014, the Planning 

Commission held a public hearing on the application for the rezoning of the Avinity II property, 

amendment to the existing Avinity I property, and modifications. The Planning Commission recommended 

approval of this ZMA with the expectation that the following be provided/addressed prior to the Board 

meeting: 

1. Improvements necessary to mitigate the impacts from Avinity II onto Avinity I roads need 
to be addressed by the applicant in coordination with the County Engineer. 

2. An easement for Phase I for future public access on the existing streets needs to be 
addressed.  

3. Technical revisions should be made to the proffers based on comments received by the 
Deputy County Attorney and the Housing Director. 

 

The Planning Commission also recommended approval of a special exception to reduce the 

minimum separation from 30 feet to 10 feet. 
 

The Planning Commission approved private streets and a variation to allow the planting strip to 

be replaced by a landscaping easement to allow the sidewalk to be located adjacent to the curb.  These 

actions are delegated in the Subdivision Ordinance to the Planning Commission. 
 

The applicant has provided the following in response to the Commissionôs expectations: 

1. The applicant has worked with the County Engineer to address his concerns and has 
revised the application plan to include traffic mitigation measures, including a traffic circle 
and speed humps. The applicant has also added a proffer (Proffer #4) for the installation 
of the speed humps. These revisions have addressed the County Engineerôs comments 
and he has no further concerns with the rezoning.   

2. The applicant has added a note on the plan that the streets will be open for public use. 
An easement plat will be submitted during the site plan or subdivision process. 

3. The applicant has addressed all technical comments to the satisfaction of the Deputy 
County Attorney and the Housing Director.  

 

The special exception to reduce the minimum building separation is analyzed on pages 9 and 10 

of Attachment D. 
 

Staff believes that the Planning Commissionôs expectations have been addressed and 

recommends that the Board adopt the attached ordinance (Attachment E) approving ZMA2013-016 

Avinity II.  
 

Staff also recommends that the Board adopt the attached Resolution (Attachment F) approving 

the special exception to reduce the minimum building separation that was recommended for approval by 

the Planning Commission, as outlined in the September 10, 2014 action letter (Attachment C) and further 

discussed in the Planning Commission staff report (Attachment D).  

_____ 

 
Ms. Megan Yaniglos stated that this is a request to rezone 11.886 acres from R-1 residential to 

Planned Residential Development (PRD).  She said the applicant is proposing a maximum of 102 single-
family and townhouses for a maximum density of approximately nine units per acre.  She said there is 
also a request to amend the application plan for ZMA 2006-005 Avinity I, already zoned PRD, to replace a 
24-unit condo with six to eight townhouses which will reduce the density total in Avinity I from 124 to 106-
108.  Ms. Yaniglos stated that the applicant is also requesting approval of a modification of the building 
separation requirement.  She said the site is located off of Scottsville Road and Avon Street Extended, 
with Avinity I being adjacent to the parcels that are proposed to be rezoned and will be the main access 
into the development.  Ms. Yaniglos pointed out the location of Cale Elementary and Kappa Sigma 
fraternity, as well as single-family residential units, all adjacent to the site.  She reiterated that the 
proposal includes a mixture of townhouse and single-family residential units at a maximum of 102 units.  
She said, along with the residential units, the applicant is proposing a tot lot, a dog park, pavilion, and 
passive recreation park, which are amenities that are required by the ordinance.  She said access to the 
site will be through the existing Avinity development adjacent to Avon Street Extended; emergency 
access only will be provided out to Route 20 South.  Ms. Yaniglos said public connectivity to Route 20 
South is not being provided due to topographic and entrance spacing issues with the Kappa Sigma site 
and, while this is not ideal, the applicant has provided the opportunity for future connection to an adjacent 
parcel ï both Cale Elementary and an existing driveway.  She stated that all the streets within existing 
phase one of the development are private, and the Planning Commission approved the private street 
requests for Avinity II.  Ms. Yaniglos indicated on a map the location of the condo units which would be 
replaced with the townhouse units.  She said there would now be no multi-family residential units within 
Avinity I, which was approved providing two unit types:  townhouse and condo multi-family.  If approved, 
she said the combined phase one and phase two would provide three unit types:  townhouse, single-
family attached and detached, with no commercial being proposed. 

 
Ms. Yaniglos stated that the Planning Commission recommended approval with the expectation 

that issues as outlined in the staff report would be addressed prior to the Board meeting.  She said those 
issues included improvements necessary to mitigate the impacts from Avinity II on Avinity I roads and 
also, in coordination with the County Engineer, an easement for future public access onto the existing 



November 12, 2014 (Joint Meeting and Regular Night Meeting)  

(Page 18)  

  

private streets and technical revisions to the proffers.  She said the applicant has worked with the County 
Engineer to address his concerns and revise the application plan to include traffic mitigation measures 
including a traffic circle and speed bumps, and the applicant has also added a proffer to install those 
speed bumps.  Ms. Yaniglos stated that the applicant noted that the streets would be open for public use, 
and an easement plat would be submitted and required during the site plan and subdivision process.  In 
addition, the applicant has addressed all technical comments which the Deputy County Attorney and 
Housing Director had.  She stated that favorable factors include that the density and housing types 
proposed for development of the property are consistent with the land use recommendations in the Comp 
Plan as well as the goals for the development, and future connections are shown on the two adjacent 
parcels.  She said no unfavorable factors have been identified, and the applicant has addressed all 
concerns from the Planning Commission meeting. 

 
Mr. Sheffield asked if the Fire Marshalôs Office had provided input on the site plan.  Ms. Yaniglos 

responded that the office had provided input.   
 
Mr. Sheffield commented that he did not want to repeat the Belvedere problem, with narrow 

streets of which the Fire Department is not happy. 
 
Ms. Mallek noted that the issue arose when there was on-street parking. 
 
Mr. Sheffield confirmed that fact. 
 
At this time, the Chair opened the public hearing. 
 
Mr. Allen Taylor, developer of Avinity I and Avinity II, addressed the Board and stated that this 

project has been a good one to work on.  Mr. Taylor said subdivision developers do not always get to 
know the people who are moving into a neighborhood, but it has been different in this case and has been 
a nice process to get to know the people who are living there. 

 
Mr. Sheffield asked what the average home sale price was for Avinity I.  Mr. Taylor said they were 

just developing the lots and working with builders who were selling the homes, but his recollection was 
that the homes were in the $300K range. 

 
Mr. Paul McCarter, resident of Avinity, addressed the Board and stated that Mr. Taylor has heard 

a lot from residents, and the developer has heard all of their comments.  Mr. McCarter said everyone is 
very satisfied with the development with overwhelming support among residents, adding that almost all 
requests regarding amenities have been granted.  He stated that the price ranges from the high $200,000 
range to the high $300,000ôs if they have a lot of special attributes, with the midpoint at about $310,000.  
He re-emphasized support from the community. 

 
Ms. Jas Depiem addressed the Board, stating that she lives in Avinity I and commented that the 

process has been long, but the developer has been very responsive to residentsô requests.  She said 
residents are very happy with the current neighborhood but knew they could do even better, which is what 
they are trying to do with Avinity II.  Ms. Depiem said residents felt very involved with the process and, in 
moments of dissention, they tried to come together and create solutions.  She stated that the developer 
was the one who facilitated that.   

 
There being no further comments, the Chair closed the public hearing. 
 
Ms. Dittmar stated that, as the Supervisor from that district, she appreciated the residents of 

Avinity I and all the time spent talking about their community and visioning what they want for the future.  
She expressed her appreciation to Mr. Taylor and Riverbend for listening and being accommodating, 
stating that she has watched the project from beginning to now and it was great to see everyone come 
together. 

 
Mr. Davis noted that, in order to approve the ZMA, there was an ordinance as Attachment E, so 

the motion would be to approve that along with a second motion to approve the special exception. 
 
Ms. Yaniglos said she had prepared the motions on the screen for the Board. 
 
Ms. Dittmar moved that the Board adopt Ordinance No. 14-A(4) ZMA-2013-0016 Avinity II.  Ms. 

Mallek seconded the motion. 

 
Roll was called, and the motion passed by the following recorded vote:    

  
AYES:  Ms. Palmer, Mr. Sheffield, Mr. Boyd, Ms. Dittmar, Ms. Mallek and Ms. McKeel.   

NAYS:  None.  

 
(Note:  The adopted ordinance is set out below:) 

 

ORDINANCE NO. 14-A(4) 

ZMA 2013-00016 

 

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE ZONING MAP  
FOR TAX MAP AND PARCEL NUMBERS 09100-00-00-016A0, 

09100-00-00-016C0, 09100-00-00-016E0, AND 09100-00-00-01400 (PORTION) 
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WHEREAS, the application to amend the zoning map for Tax Map and Parcel Numbers 09100-
00-00-016A0 (ñParcel 16Aò), 09100-00-00-016C0 (ñParcel 16Cò), 09100-00-00-016E0 (ñParcel 16Eò), and 
09100-00-00-01400  (ñParcel 14ò) (portion) is identified as ZMA 2013-00016, Avinity II (ñZMA 2013-
00016ò); and 
 
 WHEREAS, Parcels 16A, 16C and 16E are zoned Residential (R-1) and Parcel 14(portion) is 
zoned Planned Residential District (PRD); and    
 

WHEREAS, ZMA 2013-00016 proposes to rezone Parcels 16A, 16C, and 16E to Planned 
Residential District (PRD) with proffers and an application plan, to allow the development of 102 
maximum residential units, including townhouses and attached and detached single family dwellings; and 

 
WHEREAS, ZMA 2013-00016 also proposes to amend the application plan for a portion of Parcel 

14, as depicted on the application plan, which was approved as part of ZMA 2006-005 Avinity I Phase IV, 
to replace a 24-unit condominium building with a maximum of eight townhouses; and 

 
WHEREAS, on August 19, 2014, after a duly noticed public hearing, the Planning Commission 

recommended approval of ZMA 2013-00016, with recommended technical revisions to the proffers and 
the application plan, which have since been satisfactorily addressed; and 

 
WHEREAS, on November 12, 2014, the Albemarle County Board of Supervisors held a duly 

noticed public hearing on ZMA 2013-00016. 
 

 BE IT ORDAINED by the Board of Supervisors of the County of Albemarle, Virginia, that upon 
consideration of the executive summary and staff report prepared for ZMA 2013-00016 and their 
attachments, including the proffers and the application plan, the information presented at the public 
hearing, the material and relevant factors in Virginia Code § 15.2-2284, and for the purposes of public 
necessity, convenience, general welfare and good zoning practices, the Board hereby approves ZMA 
2013-00016 with the proffers dated October 30, 2014, and the application plan entitled ñAvinity II Planned 
Residential Development (PRD) Application Plan,ò last revised October 13, 2014, and the zoning map for 
Tax Map and Parcel Numbers 09100-00-00-016A0, 09100-00-00-016C0, 09100-00-00-016E0, and 
09100-00-00-01400 (portion) are amended accordingly. 
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